MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
 HELD ON WEDNESDAY 13th February 2013


PRESENT:



Alan Price (Chairman)


Nigel Ackerman




Robert Arnold



Michael Atlee


Brandon Chapman


Tony Jones




Chris Phillips


Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)


Cllr. Ray Gooding


5 members of the Public


193. Dispensations/Declaration of Interest.   None noted
194.
Apologies for Absence  Apologies had been received from Cllr. Jeremy Rose and Canon Chris Bishop
195.
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of 16th January 2013 These had been circulated and approved, and were signed by the Chairman as a true record.
196. Public Participation  It was noted that the School Summer Fete will be held on 29th June 2013.
197. Finance
The Clerk reported the following outgoings since the meeting on 16th January 2013:-

Cheques issued 
Clerk’s Salary




 290.93








               290.93
EON Payment

  




 
      44.19





           


                                                          

Total Payments
  


   
                                    335.12
Lloyds current account balance at last meeting

      £17,860.32
Less total payments



 
            335.12
Total Funds Available




    £17,525.20


198. It was unanimously agreed that a donation of £600 would be made to the churches of Quendon & Rickling.
199.
Correspondence
i) Letter from Catch 22 requesting financial donation  It was agreed not to make a donation to this particular cause.
ii) Letter from Anglian Water  AP advised that he had received a letter from Anglian Water stating that in its opinion the local sewage system is adequate and, as it is Anglian Water’s responsibility to ensure the system can cope, this should not be a matter for consideration by the PC when looking at new developments. Anglian Water maintains that the problems experienced with blocked drainage are caused by people putting  unsuitable items into the system.   Cllr. Ray Gooding said that he had heard complaints from many parishes that Anglian Water is not fulfilling its obligations and it was suggested that the neighbouring parishes unite to co-ordinate the problems. AP will follow up.
Attention was also drawn to the frequent flooding in Belchams Lane which has been an issue for many years.

iii) CAB Warm Homes Project  CP advised that following a comment from the PC that Q&R may not have been included in the Warm Homes Project, a representative from CAB had telephoned to ask if there were any areas in Q&R which may benefit from the programme.  Coney Acre and Thistley Crescent were suggested and a visit to those areas was, hopefully, scheduled for 13th February 2013. 
200. Update on Forums/Presentations  None attended.
It was noted that the Uttlesford Community Forum (devoted to Police & Crime Commissioner) will be held on 7th March at 6.30 p.m. in Great Dunmow.  AP said he may not be able to attend and asked if anyone else would be available.  The next Parish Forum meeting will be held on 18th March 2013 at the Council Offices.  
201.  Home Start Cllr Ray Gooding advised that £17k has been received from ECC but funding from the NHS is still awaited.  Cllr. Gooding is trying to set up seminars at Essex CC for the voluntary sector to address changes in funding and it is hoped Home Start will attend.  It was agreed to defer any donation by the PC until NHS funding is decided and to await feedback from Cllr. Gooding.
202.  Village Map/Longridge Sign  The absence of a sign for Longridge (off Green Road) had been brought to the attention of the PC.  A request had been made to UDC and a site visit by the officer concerned had been scheduled for 14th February 2013.  In the meantime it was suggested a map of the Parish showing the house names could be produced and sited at specific locations in the Parish (and possibly distributed to each household via The Link).  BC agreed to follow up on the idea and also investigate the possibility of a grant for the project.   
203.  Grit Bins  AP advised that he had received a letter from a resident stating (amongst other issues dealt with later) that the salt is running out and that he had been advised the cost of replenishment would be £150 per tonne.  AP had responded saying that the bins will be topped up when required but storage for large quantities is a problem.  BC confirmed that the bins had been replenished after the last snowfall and that both the school and the pub still have a supply.   
A request for an additional grit bin at Thistley Crescent had been received.  Various options on size and location were discussed and AP agreed to visit the site to assess the best option.

204.  Village Plan  A meeting has been scheduled for 10.30 a.m. on Saturday, 23rd February 2013.
205. VAS  AP reported he had spoken to Chris Stoneham who will follow up for the traffic survey to be undertaken.
206.
Dog Bins  It was noted that UDC had relocated the dog bin from the Cricket Pavilion to the footpath, continuing from Woodside,  into the woods (off Green Road).  Notice to this effect is to be put in The Link. 
207.
Footpaths/Highways NA had circulated correspondence he had had with Strutt & Parker and Natural England.  He said the question now is whether the PC wishes to use Schedule 14 of the Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981 to pursue a claim for the route through Quendon Wood to be included in the Definitive Map. It was noted that more information on the procedure to follow is required and it would also depend on whether people are prepared to come forward to support the claim for rights of way.  NA will prepare an article for The Link to gauge local feeling.
208.  It was noted that notice of temporary footpath closures, due to electrical supply work, had been received and had been circulated via the Village Circulation List.
209. Community Skip  It was agreed that the first of the 4 community skips for 2013 will be scheduled for Coney Acre over the Easter Weekend (30/31 March 2013).  BC will arrange.
210.
Village Sign  AP advised that he had received a letter from a resident raising  concerns at the name to be put on the sign and its intended location.  AP had replied to these points in a letter which he had circulated to the PC. 
BC showed the latest colour design of the proposed sign.  Few comments had been received following the article in The Link but, taking these on board, the sign-maker will be asked if it is possible to add the words “The Parish Of”.  The planning application for the sign, to be sited in the centre of the Parish on Rickling Green, had been submitted and it was felt that to change this would further delay the project.

BC advised that UDC had asked for invoices to be submitted by 20th March but the sign may not be ready until the end of March.  BC will follow up and advise when payment is to be made.  

The notice board for Coney Acre has been ordered and should be received in about 3 weeks.  A plaque for the new board commemorating 2012 will be decided upon.
211.  Street Lighting  A request for additional lighting at Brick Kiln Lane had been received.  This was discussed and it was noted that street lighting had been a subject raised in the Village Plan Questionnaire and there were conflicting opinions on the extent of lighting required in the Parish.  It was agreed further canvassing of opinion would be carried out by the Village Plan Steering Group (concentrating especially in Brick Kiln Lane).  This would also be mentioned in The Link.

It was noted that the corner of Green Road/Brick Kiln Lane is a particularly dark area, the street lamp being obscured by overhanging vegetation from Yew Tree Cottage.  It was agreed that the Clerk would write to the owner requesting that this be cut back.
212.  Grass Cutting It was unanimously agreed to accept the tender from Hilbery’s for 2013.
213.  Summer Event  It was noted that the Golf Society will meet to discuss the possibility further and that The Cricketers’ Arms had appeared keen to assist with an event.  AP said he would try again to contact the Bowls Club.  CP reported that, in addition to the list already circulated,  he had received confirmation from both the Art & Drawing Class and Saffron Searches that they are both keen to participate.
214. Parish Information for The Link  It was considered it would be inspirational for the community if the Chairman continues to write a contribution for The Link.  He and the Clerk (who writes the Parish Council news column) will liaise to avoid repetition on PC matters. 
215. Planning:
a)  Applications
i) UTT/13/0146/AV – Erection of Village Sign, Rickling Village Green

Noted
ii) UTT/13/0077/HHF – 5 Newport Drive, Quendon 

Erection of two storey side extension and single storey front extension

After some discussion it was agreed (5 in favour, 1 against, 1 abstention) not to object/comment on the application 

iii) UTT/13/0027/OP – Land adjacent to Foxley House

Building of 5 affordable homes with adjoining play area and public access

It was noted that the PC had already expressed concern over the proposed location of the footpath. 

AP will write to Joe Rich to ascertain the nature of the landscaping of the area and the likely on-going maintenance costs for the PC. 

No further comment to be made to UDC on this application

b) Decisions:


i)  UTT/12/5864/AV – Signs on Village Hall
Approved with Conditions.  It was noted that the primary condition is that consent shall expire after 5 years.   
    
c) Trees: 
i) UTT/13/0323/TCA Quendon Court Fell 1 Horse Chestnut, 1 Leyland Cyprus and 1 Thuja

Approved


 

d) UDC Councillors Monthly Report of Alleged Breach of Planning Control: 
None noted
216.
Agenda Items to be included at Next Meeting Wednesday, 27th March 2013   
Nothing noted
The meeting closed at 9.35 p.m.
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